
MINUTES OF
SPECIAL ELECTRONIC WORKSHOP -

CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF SANFORD
SANFORD, NORTH CAROLINA

The City Council met remotely through electronic connections (Office Suite HD software) on
Tuesday, April 27, 2021, at 6:00 p.m., with the Mayor presiding from the Council Chambers of the
Sanford Municipal Center, 225 E. Weatherspoon Street. The following people were connected
(“present”) and participated remotely in the meeting:

Mayor T. Chet Mann Mayor Pro Tem Byron Buckels
Council Member Sam Gaskins Council Member Norman Chas Post, III
Council Member Charles Taylor Council Member James Williams
Council Member Rebecca Wyhof Salmon City Attorney Susan Patterson
City Manager Hal Hegwer Deputy City Clerk Vicki Cannady
City Clerk Bonnie Davis
Management Analyst Holly Marosites

Absent: Council Member Jimmy Haire

CALL TO ORDER
Mayor Mann called the meeting to order. He said they would review the presentation in its

entirety before taking questions and comments, then Council will discuss how this plan to spend ARP
funds may apply to Sanford. He noted that we may not come away with a final plan at this meeting;
however, we can discuss some priorities and a list of some things we would like to do and get an
understanding of what we are allowed to do with the funds.

Management Analyst Holly Marosites presented and reviewed the American Rescue Plan,
specifically the Coronavirus Fiscal Recovery Fund (Exhibit A), which became law March 1 1 , 2021,
providing $ 1 .9 trillion for stabilization and economic recovery. The goal of the funds is to stabilize
local government operations, households, and small businesses. Some provisions ofthe overall rescue
plan include small business relief, broadband, water and wastewater, local investment, mental health
substance abuse, unemployment, transit, affordable housing, and emergency rental assistance. The
Coronavims Local fiscal Recovery Fund will provide $130 billion in direct aid to local governments.
The City of Sanford is anticipated to receive $8.8 million, which at this time is still an estimate; we
anticipate receiving these funds in two separate equal tranches; June 2021 and June 2022. The spending
deadline is December 3 1 , 2024; however, it is yet to be determined whether that means spent or
obligated. We are currently awaiting guidance in the next few weeks. Because the City of Sanford is
a non-entitled city, the funds will be received through the United States Department of the Treasury,
then sent to the State ofNorth Carolina, who will send the funds to the City and County. Coronavims
Local Fiscal Recovery Fund Spending Guidance lists four different categories on how to spend these
funds: 1) Pandemic response and its economic relief, which includes aid to households, small
businesses, nonprofits, and industries such as tourism and hospitality; (similar to CARES funds); 2)
Premium pay to essential employees or grants to employers that have employees, at a cap of up to
$13/hour; 3) government services affected by a revenue reduction resulting from Covid-19, which
would allow for revenue replacement; and 4) investments in water/sewer/broadband infrastructure.
Local governments have transfer authority to non-profit organizations, public benefit corporations
involved in transportation, or a special-purpose unit of State or local governments. Some restrictions
include: the funds cannot be used for pension funds and cannot be used for programs that the City does
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not have the authority to fund directly. Ms. Marosites said staffwill be learning more about this fund,
in an effort to keep Council informed. She reviewed the five principles that the North Carolina League
of Cities provided, which we should follow in spending these funds: 1) Use dedicated grants and
programs first whenever possible; saving local fiscal recovery funds for gaps and priorities not eligible
for other federal and state assistance programs; 2) Assess government operations and community
needs; create a comprehensive needs assessment and be prepared to pivot; 3) Prioritize fiscal stability
and return to work; 4) Maintain records and document access; and 5) Invite congressional delegations
to re-openings, ribbon-cuttings, etc. Ms. Marosites reviewed the Coronavirus Local Fiscal Recovery
Fund GFOA guiding principles. The funds are of a non-recurring, temporary nature and should be
applied to non-recurring expenditures. She said we need to use caution in creating new programs or
add-ons to existing programs that may require ongoing financial commitment. Ms. Marosites said
replenishing of reserves used to offset revenue declines during the pandemic should be given a high
priority to reveal fiscal flexibility in restoring fiscal resiliency. Ms. Marosites gave an overview of the
temporary nature of the ARPA Funds. High priority should be given to replenishing reserves used to
offset revenue declines during the pandemic and investment in critical infrastructure is particularly
well-suited for use of ARPA funds. Local jurisdictions should be cognizant of state-level ARPA
efforts, especially regarding infrastructure, potential enhancements of state funding resources, and
existing or new state law requirements. Consideration should be given to regional initiatives, including
partnering with other ARPA recipients. Ms. Marosites said that staffis still waiting for more guidance
on the plan. She said we need to prioritize the goals’ stability first and consider how to be involved
with multiple players, such as Council, staff, other organizations, and the general public.

Mayor Mann said Council has a chance to do some very impactful things with this $8.8 million
in our community. We have one chance to get it right; determine how to make a difference in our
community.

Mayor Mann opened the floor for discussion.

Council Member Williams asked if other government entities in Lee County were receiving
these funds, and so, how much they would be receiving. Ms. Marosites said Lee County and the
Town of Broadway would be receiving these funds. City Manager Hegwer said he believed Lee
County would receive approximately $1 1 million; staff will look up how much was designated for the
Town of Broadway. Mayor Mann said in meeting with Lee County, he understood there would be
approximately $21 million collectively awarded to Lee County. Mr. Williams commented that he was
questioning if Lee County School Board would receive funds. Mayor Mann said they would be in the
County’s purview ifit would be a priority for them to include them in their fund distribution. He added
that perhaps the City and the County could compare notes to make sure they are collectively assisting
as many people as possible.

Council Member Gaskins shared his list of interests in using the ARPA funds:
1) Forgiveness ofwater/sewer bills for those who submit an application meeting criterion for need.

This would apply to those who may have paid their bills as well as those who did not.
2) Placing utilities, including broadband fiber, underground particularly along the future

renovation areas - Carthage and Wicker Streets;
3) Work on completing greenway/park infrastructure in the East Sanford Area;
4) Funds toward the Depot compensating for loss revenues from the aborted capital campaign and

to help tourism and small businesses downtown by uplifling the Depot for Downtown Sanford
and the TDA offices along with the potential for a Visitors/Welcome Center;
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5) Funds for Emergency Urgent Repair Fund as there is always a waiting list and the funds that
are provided are limited;

6) Additional funds for uses similar to those for the CBDG monies;
7) Temporary housing;
8) Allocation to compensate for any reduction in income during 2020 from what would have been

expected based on the estimated annual increase over 20 1 9, which could go to Fund Balance.

Mayor Pro Tem Buckels commented that we need to “stop the bleeding” within the City of
Sanford Budget then offer assistance to our Citizens.

Mayor Pro Tern Buckels shared his list of interests in using the ARPA funds:
1) Restoration of any lost revenue related to COVID- 19;
2) Small business restoration, keep businesses viable;
3) Replace any equipment; deferred purchases, affected by COVID-19 on the City’s budget;
4) Restoration to those most vulnerable to eviction;
5) The Wilrik vulnerabilities;
6) Work with 5-3 Housing, and Sanford Housing Authority; keep sustainable;
7) Installation of broadband - extend to low-income families;
8) Housing; transitional housing.
9) Expanding the Depot Park, adding a permanent attraction in effort to attract crowds, when there

are not scheduled events.

Mayor Mann, in response to Mayor Pro Tern’ s question concerning broadband, said Lee County
Manager Crumpton and Chairman Smith had told him that broadband would be one of their main
priorities for this money. Mr. Buckels asked if they mentioned the areas they would be considering.
Mayor Mann said they were not specific, but he assumed it would be at places that do not have it now.

Mayor Mann commented that the City has transfer of authority to special purpose units of State
and local governments and asked for an explanation of “special purpose units of State and local
governments.” City Attorney Susan Patterson said it is any type of authority that is designed for a
certain purpose, such as an airport authority or Sanford Housing Authority. Council Member Gaskins
asked if this would include Downtown Sanford (DSI) and TDA? Mayor Mann replied these are non-
profits and the City has the ability to transfer to non-profits. Attorney Patterson commented these non-
profits are not considered an authority, but the City still has the ability to transfer to non-profits. Mayor
Mann noted that it was defined in the spending guidelines, “respond to the COVID-19 emergency and
address its economic effects, including through aid to households, small businesses, nonprofits, and
industries such as tourism and hospitality;” “Transfer Authority — local governments can transfer funds
to nonprofit organizations, public benefit corporations involved in transportation and special purpose
units of State of local government.”

Mayor Mann commented that he would like for Council to formulate “buckets” of things they
all agreed on, with a breakdown of specific issues for each bucket, such as forgiveness of rent or water
bills, etc., then present these different sectors to the public to inform them of where the funds will be
allocated.

Council Member Taylor asked if there was any guidance for Council concerning any overlaps
there may be regarding evictions and late payment programs, etc. to avoid redundancy with any efforts
being put forward by the Federal Government and State levels. City Manager Hal Hegwer said Holly
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Marositeshad contactedthe Statein referenceof the HOPE Program. Ms. Marositessaid she is in
contactwith the StateOffice of RecoveryandResilience,seekingadditionalinformationon theHOPE
(HousingOpportunitiesin Preventionof Eviction) Programto track down informationandshehasa
meetingscheduledfor nextweek. City ManagerHegwersaidstaffis working towarddeterminingthe
needs. We do not want to duplicateassistanceif individuals are receivinghelp in otherareaswhich
theyneedanddeserve.

CouncilMemberWilliams commentedthatKarenKennedyhadawaiting list ofpeoplein need
of help evenprior to COVID-19. City ManagerHegwercommentedthat this is a programthat is
alreadyadministered.

Council MemberTaylor commentedthat enhancementsto DepotPark is an item of concern.
He mentionedthat Depot Park has been in operation over 20 years, and the audio and visual
enhancementsneedto be updated. He addedthatperhapsthesefundscould help with anupgradeto
the existingsystemwith anAV typewavesystem. Mr. Taylor addedthatanLED Video PanelBoard
hadbeendiscussed,which would consistof camerasin multiple locationswith ability to switchthose
locationsto screensthroughoutthe City. This videopanelboardcouldalsobe a permanentfixture for
movie nights,announcementsandadvertisementsduring events,which couldbe a revenuestreamfor
the TDA, andDSI. He addedthat the costfor theseitemswould be approximately$125,000. There
area lot of optionsassociatedwith this, with the right technology. Mayor Manncommentedthatone-
time improvementswould enhancethenumberoftouristsin DowntownSanford,whichwould benefit
themerchantsby keepingtherevenuesflowing.

Council MemberWyhof commentedthat Council needssomeway to get additionalvoicesto
communicateneedsin the areathat the Council doesnot see. Due to COVID-19, we havehad less
interactionwith thecommunityandwe needto makesurewe areapproachingtheexpenditureof these
funds in the right direction. Mrs. Wyhof addedthat the Equity Committeeis alreadyconsideringthe
needsof the community. Sheaddedthat it may be helpful for Council to considersomeother ideas
andrecommendationsof areasthatneedassistance.

CouncilMemberWyhof sharedher list of interestsin usingtheARPA funds
1) ExpandingtheUrgentRepairProgram;
2) Affordablehousing;usingWilrik andothernonprofitorganizations;
3) CapitalBudget;delayedpurchasesdueto COVID-l9;
4) Tourism;the TempleTheatreparkinglot, which will help otherdowntownmerchants;
5) Working with Lee Countyon potentiallyextendingthe Greenwayto the EndorIron Furnace,

trying to connectmoreof Lee Countyandthe City togetherin termsof tourism;
6) Promotinga healthycommunity;outdoorspaces;
7) Transportation;maybeworking with Lee Countyto purchasemoreCOLTS vansin aneffort to

providemeansof transitto getpeoplebackto work;
8) TeenCenter;for mentalhealth,education,substanceabuseprevention;
9) DepotPark,DowntownSanford,evections,andhelpingthe elderly.

Mayor Mann mentionedthe presentationby Lisa Mathis of the uber-typeVIA system,that
perhapswe could consider. He mentionedthat three Council Membershad broughtup affordable
housing. How canwe leverageour bondfundsandgetmoreout of whatwe have? We could spend
$20 million on affordablehousingand not have enough. He said Karen Kennedyhas one major
contractorthat hasapproachedher aboutbuilding affordablehousing. He saidthe city has land that

4


